
William and Mary 
News Volume II, Number 7 

October 16, 1973 

Gut2on Collection 
on Exhibit 

i  s 

Adam Niemczyc's "Three Portraits" 

Selections from the John Gutzon 
Collection of contemporary paintings 
and prints will be on exhibit at the 
College beginning Friday, October 19. 

The exhibit of over thirty works on 
loan to the College for one month may 
be viewed from 1 to 5 p.m., Wednesday 
through Sunday, in the gallery of 
Andrews Hall. There is no admission 
charge. 

Mr. Gutzon started collecting seri¬ 
ously in 1961 when he moved to London 
and began to travel extensively as a 
consultant in computers and automation. 
His collection focuses on Polish, 
Czechoslovakian, Hungarian and Rumanian 
artists whose works he collected 
because he felt they were "too little 
known and too little understood in the 
United States." 

Since 1968, Mr. Gutzon has lived in 
Brussels and has continued to build his 
collection of works by young contem¬ 
porary artists met through his travels. 
At present, the collection numbers over 
fifty paintings and about three hundred 
prints in various techniques. The 
selected works currently on display 
were recently exhibited at the Harvard 
Business School and at Middlebury 
College before coming to William and 
Mary 

Of  the paintings to be shown at the 
College, Mr. Gutzon said, "it is with 
great sincerity that I hope they will 
be enjoyed by the students, faculty and 
visitors during the exhibition in 
Williamsburg." 

Mr. Gutzon, who graduated from 
Rennsalaer Polytechnic Institute in 
1951 with the B.S. degree in chemical 
engineering and from the Harvard 
Business School in 1956 with the M.B.A. 

New Anthropology Journal 
Anthropologists at William and Mary 

will edit a new international and 
interdisciplinary journal entitled 
Studies in Third World Societies. 

The journal, devoted to Asia, Africa 
and Latin America, will be published 
and financed by Mouton Publishers, The 
Hague, Netherlands, and will be issued 
quarterly in February, May, August and 
November. The first edition is 
scheduled for publication in February, 
1974. 

This is the third scholarly journal 
at the College, undertaken in addition 
to The Willicav and Mary Quarterly  and 
The William and Mary Law Review. 

The new journal will serve as a 
forum for third world scholars.  It 
will provide a new medium for the 
publication of current research con¬ 
cerning third world societies. 

Mario D. Zamora, visiting professor 
of anthropology at William and Mary and 
former professor of anthropology and 
dean of the University of the 
Philippines at Baguio, will be general 
editor. Mr. Zamora is a specialist on 
India and the Philippines. 

Associate editors will be Nathan 
Altshuler, professor and chairman of 
the Department of Anthropology, and 
Vinson H. Sutlive, Jr., associate pro¬ 
fessor of anthropology. Mr. Altshuler 
is a specialist on Guyana and health 
programs in developing countries. Mr. 
Sutlive is a leading scholar of the 
culture of Sarawak, where he lived with 
his family for a number of years as a 
missionary anthropologist. 

Invitations have been extended to 80 
leading scholars from Asia, Africa, 
Latin America, Europe and the United 
States to serve on an editorial 
advisory board for the journal. A list 
of advisory board members is expected 
within the next few weeks. 

Establishment of the new journal 
represents an extension of the 
anthropology program at the College in 
tropical studies. 

"We are concerned with the rapid and 
vast changes taking place along the 
rural-urban dimension in the third 
world," said Mr. Altshuler, "and we 
have brought together a number of 
scholars with in-depth field experience 
in this area." 

Mr. Zamora, in outlining the goals 
and objective of Studies in the Third 
World Societies,   said, "we feel it is 
high time the so-called underdeveloped 
scholars forge a working partnership 
with their colleagues from the West in 
an atmosphere of free inquiry and 
pleasant and fruitful academic 
exchange." 

degree, is currently the director of 
European marketing for the computer 
consulting firm Bonner § Moore Europe 
S.A. in Brussels. 

The collection is appearing at the 
College as a result of the interest and 
enthusiastic support of President 
Graves. Arrangements for this exhibit 
were made by Miles Chappell, assistant 
professor of fine arts. 

The first issue will focus on the 
Philippines and will include articles 
by Ben J. Wallace, professor of 
anthropology at Southern Methodist 
University who has carried out research 
among the Gaddangs of Nueva Vizcaya; 
Robert A. Poison, professor emeritus of 
rural sociology at Cornell University, 
for a number of years a Fulbright pro¬ 
fessor at Silliman University in the 
southern Philippines; and Thomas A. 
Kiefer, assistant professor of anthro¬ 
pology at Brown University, who is 
known for his field research among the 
Tausugs of Sulu. 

Contributors will also include 
Francis C. Madigan, professor of soci- ' 
ology and director of the Institute for 
Mindanao Culture at Xavier University, 
Cagayan de Oro City, Misamis Oriental, 
Philippines; Stuart A. Schlegel, 
associate professor and chairman of the 
board of anthropology. University of 
California at Santa Cruz, a specialist 
on Tiruray culture; and Mr. Zamora, 
general editor of the journal. 

1973 W&M Homecoming 
The Trinidad Tripoli Steel Band 

will be creating exciting vibrations 
at William and Mary Hall in a concert 
Friday, Oct. 19, at 9 p.m., as part 
of this year's homecoming activities, 
scheduled to begin this weekend. The 
22-member calypso band will play 
selections from the rock musical "Hair" 
as well as classics such as 
Khacaturian's "Sabre Dance." 

On Saturday, Oct. 20, the annual 
homecoming parade will begin at 10 a.m. 
on Duke of Gloucester Street. The 
homecoming football game will feature 
William and Mary against Southern Con¬ 
ference rival Davidson at 2 p.m. on 
Gary Field. On Saturday night Newport 
News and Wild Kingdom will provide 
music for the homecoming dance, which 
begins at 8:30 p.m. in William and Mary 
Hall. 

Tickets for the homecoming concert 
are available at William and Mary Hall, 
ticketron outlets and the Campus Center 
for $2 in advance and $3 at the door. 
Homecoming dance tickets will be $1.50 
per person and tickets for both nights' 
events are available at $3 per person 
and $6 per couple at the Campus Center 
and William and Mary Hall. 

Final voting for the 1973 homecoming 
queen will take place tomorrow and 
Thursday between noon and 7 p.m. in the 
Campus Center lobby. The queen and 
class princesses will be presented at 
the homecoming game. 

The queen will be selected from 
senior princess finalists Lynn Adams, 
Sarah Beeler, Susan Early, Scottye 
Hedstrom, Jane Pulliam and Martha 
Savage. 

Junior finalists are Christine 
McKechnie, Lynn Melzer, Kathleen 
Moriarty, Nancy Norman and Ann 
Sullivan; sophomore finalists are 
Sharon Hanson, Karen Larson, Vicki 
McKee and Ann Swaim; freshman finalists 
are Heidi Howell, Maureen Lawlor, 
Milita Love and April Wells. 

Homecoming calendar, page 5 
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FACULTY NEWS 

Anthropology 
Mario D. Zamora, visiting professor, 

is author of reviews to be published in 
the following professional and scien¬ 
tific journals abroad and in the United 
States for 1974: Anthropological 
Journal of Canada,  Pacific Affairs 
(Canada), Journal of Asian and African 
Studies   (The Netherlands), Man 
(England), South Asian Review 
(England), Anthropological Forum 
(Western Australia), Anthropos 
(Germany), Indian Anthropologist 
(India) and America Indigena  (Mexico). 
In addition, reviews in the U.S. to be 
published are in Ethnohistory,  Journal 
of Asian Studies,   and Sociology and 
Social Research. 

Business Administration 
William Warren, associate professor, 

addressed the Peninsula Chapter of the 
Virginia Society of Professional 
Engineers on October 17.  His topic was 
"Shall Engineers and Other Profes¬ 
sionals Join Unions?" 

Wagih Dafashy and James Smith, 
associate professors, and John Quinn, 
professor, participated in the Tenth 
Accounting Forum held October 1 at the 
Mclntire School of Commerce of the 
University of Virginia in Charlottes¬ 
ville. 

Chemistry 
Cirila Djordjevic, professor, pre¬ 

sented a paper, "Synthesis, Structure 
and Bonding Properties of Mixed-Ligand 
Di- and Tri-oxalato Niobates," at the 
National American Chemical Society 
Meeting, held in Chicago recently. 

Education 
S. Stuart Flanagan, associate pro¬ 

fessor, was one of the 25 teachers in 
the nation invited to attend the 
National Council of Teachers of Mathe¬ 
matics Leadership Conference held in 
Norfolk on October 12. The partici¬ 
pants are assisting the Council in 
determining the role in which the 
Council can better serve elementary and 
secondary school mathematics teachers. 

Jewel Lynn Delaune, assistant pro¬ 
fessor, has been notified that her name 
is to be included in the 1975-76 edi¬ 
tion of Who 's Who of American Women. 
Mrs. Delaune is the author of five 
books for children and for the past 
several years has written the article 
on Children's Literature for the World 
Book Encyclopedia  Yearbook.  She is 
also listed in The Writer's Directory 
and Something About the Author. 

History 
Don E. Fehrenbacher, James Pinckney 

Harrison Chair visiting professor, has 
been invited to give the 12th annual 
Robert Fortenbaugh honorary lecture at 
Gettysburg College in Gettysburg, Pa., 
November 19. The lecture, given every 
year on the anniversary of the Gettys¬ 
burg Address, honors a long-time pro¬ 
fessor of history at Gettysburg 
College, who died in 1959. Mr. 
Fehrenbacher will speak on the subject 
Of Lincoln and the Negro. 

In addition, he will give an invited 
lecture on "Lincoln and the Weight of 
Responsibility" at the Abraham Lincoln 
Symposium held February 12-13, 1974, in 
Springfield, 111. 

Edward P. Crapol, associate profes¬ 
sor, will attend the Seventh Annual 
History Forum, sponsored by Duquesne 
University, Pittsburgh, Pa., from 
October 31-November 2, at Chatham 
Center Motor Lodge. Mr. Crapol is 
scheduled to participate in a panel 
discussion entitled "Political Anti- 
Slavery." 

Modern Languages 
Six members of the department 

attending the annual Virginia Foreign 
Language Conference October 5 and 6 in 
Hampton were Paul Cloutier, Gary Smith, 
J. Allen Tyler and Anne Netick, 
assistant professors; Luke Martel, 
associate professor; and Robert H. 
Welch, instructor.  The two topics 
discussed at the conference were 
"Enrollment Trend in Virginia 
Colleges" and "Counselling' Foreign 
Language Student Majors and Non- 
Majors ." 

Mrs. Netick entertained the Russian 
Club at her home Sunday, October 7. 

Philosophy 
Visiting assistant professor F. 

Robert Bohl, Jr.'s paper, "On Sentences 
Referring," has been published in the 
current issue of Logique et Analyse. 

Physics Colloquium 
Gareth Guest, of the Oak Ridge 

National Laboratory, Oak Ridge, Tenn., 
will speak on "Plasma Confinement and 
Heating in Tokamaks" at the Physics 
Colloquium on Friday, October 19, at 
4:30 p.m. in the William Small Physical 
Laboratory. Coffee will be served in 
the conference room at 4 p.m. 

Religion 
James C. Livingston, associate pro¬ 

fessor and dean of the undergraduate 
program, has recently published three 
articles: 

"Matthew Arnold and His Critics on 
the Truth of Christianity: A Reap¬ 
praisal for the Centenary of Literature 
and Dogma," Journal of the American 
Academy of Religion,   XLI, September, 
1973, 386-402. 

"More Published Writings of Richard 
Holt Hutton," Victorian Periodicals 
Newsletter,  Number 20, June 1973, 32. 

Review Article of the Philosophy of 
Religion Series, ed. by John Hick, in 
The Thomist,  Vol. XXXVII, April, 1973, 
No. 2, 396-404. 

Thomas M. Finn, associate professor, 
has recently published an article on 
reference and bibliographical publish¬ 
ing in The Encyclopedia of Library and 
Information Science,   ed. by Alan Kent 
and Harold Lancour. Marcel Dekker, 
1972, ff. 

Sociology 
Gary A. Kreps, assistant professor, 

presented a paper at the annual meet¬ 
ings of the American Sociological 
Association entitled "Innovation in 
Crisis Relevant Organizations: A Model 
of the Process of Organizational 
Change." While at the meetings, Mr. 
Kreps also attended a meeting, as a 
member of the advisory council, of The 
Disaster Research Center, The Ohio 
State University. 

In September, Jon S. Kemer, 
assistant professor, presented the 
topic of "Social Change and the Patient 
Role" at a meeting of the Williamsburg- 
James City County Medical Society. 

Scheduling Procedure 
All events which will take place on 

the College campus should be scheduled 
at the Campus Center in the office of 
director of student activities Kenneth 
Smith. A College calendar of events is 
maintained in the office. 

Persons or organizations wishing to 
schedule events in the Campus Center 
should complete a form available in the 
office.  Requests for the use of other 
campus facilities should be made in 
writing to Mr. Smith. 

Mr. Smith requests that events be 
scheduled as far in advance as 
possible. 

Faculty Club Events 
The Faculty Club has planned a 

series of four cocktail parties to be 
held throughout the coming academic 
year. The first event, welcoming new 
faculty members as the Club's guests, 
will be held on Friday, October 26, 
from 5:30-7:30 p.m. at the Campus 
Center Ballroom. The Faculty Club has 
also extended complimentary membership 
to the emeriti faculty.  Following the 
cocktail party, the Patrick Henry Inn 
will offer to Faculty Club members an 
all-you-can-eat shrimp buffet at the 
reduced rate of $3.45 per person. 

Faculty Club dues are $5 for the 
year and entitle the member to pur¬ 
chase two tickets at the reduced rate 
of $1.50 per person for each party. 
Non-members will be assessed $3 per 
person. A non-drinking member and/or 
his spouse may purchase special non¬ 
alcoholic tickets at $.50 each. 

Jesse Tarleton will serve as presi¬ 
dent of the Faculty Club, Richard Prosl 
as treasurer, Kevin Geoffroy and Alex 
Kallos as co-secretaries. Members of 
the Executive Board include Peter 
Derks, Trevor Hill, Robert Hunt, Anne 
Netick, and Martin Mathes. 

Membership dues and ticket orders 
for the October cocktail party are now 
being received by Richard Prosl via the 
mail room. 
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National Honors Council Here       Betts Elected to Board 

The College will host the Eighth 
Annual Conference of the National 
Collegiate Honors Council to be held 
Thursday, October 25 through Saturday, 
October 27, at the Williamsburg Confer¬ 
ence Center. 

The Council, which is the associa¬ 
tion of colleges and universities with 
honors programs, is being held in 
Williamsburg for the first time. 

The conference theme is "The Nature 
of Excellence." Participants will be 
concerned with examining the question 
of the meaning of excellence - in 
students - in faculty - in teaching; 
what colleges are doing about it and 
what they should be doing. 

Some 400 faculty members, students, 
and administrators from over 200 
academic institutions are expected to 
attend the conference which will 
include panel discussions and 50 work¬ 
shops over the three day period.  One 
of the workshops will be devoted to 
live-learn programs on campuses. This 
will be moderated by Virgil McKenna, 
professor of psychology at William and 
Mary, and by students from Project 
Plus, the academic-residential program 
at the College. James C. Livingston, 
dean of the undergraduate program at 
William and Mary, will also moderate an 
open discussion to be held Friday 
afternoon. 

Among the conference highlights will 
be a Thursday evening dinner at the 
student center at the College.  George 
R. Healy, vice-president for academic 
affairs, will welcome conference par¬ 
ticipants on behalf of the College and 
will introduce keynote dinner speaker, 
Joseph Katz, professor of human 
development and director of research 
for human development and educational 
policy at the State University of New 
York at Stony Brook. Mr. Katz is the 
author or editor of many scholarly pub¬ 
lications, including No Time for Youth, 
and Search for Relevance.    His speech 
topic will be concerned with the prob¬ 
lem of achieving excellence in the 
learning process in colleges and uni¬ 
versities in general. 

Keynote Speaker Joseph Katz 

Myron J. Lunine, dean of Hampshire 
College, Amherst, Maiss., and current 
president of the Council, will deliver 
the presidential address at a Friday 
luncheon in the Virginia Room of the 
Conference Center. He will take as his 
topic "Excellence, Honors, and the 
National Interest." Carlyle Beyer, 
professor of history at 'William and 
Mary, and vice-president and program 
chairman of this year's Council meet¬ 
ing, will become president of the 
Council at the last session of the 
conference. 

Educators who have registered for 
the conference will be the active par¬ 
ticipants in the 50 workshops offered. 
A limited number of tickets to the 
Thursday dinner and Friday luncheon may 
be available from Mr. Beyer after 
general registration closes October 20. 

Music Scholarship Awarded 
Karla Ann Matzke Hoffman is the win¬ 

ner of the Frances Van Der Meid Smith 
Music Scholarship for this current 
academic session, 1973-74. She studied 
piano for six years prior to coming to 
William and Mary, and her teachers were 
Francis Garziglia, Alice Takemoto, and 
Thomas Schumacher, who is now a profes¬ 
sor of piano at the University of Mary¬ 
land. Her present teacher at William 
and Mary is Yona Knorr. 

During her secondary school career 
she was accompanist for her high school 
chorus and for two years she was 
pianist for the Maryland State High 
School band and orchestra tryouts. 
She was also a member in her high 
school Tri-"M" Modern Music Masters, an 
honorary society of students interested 
in music. 

Mrs. Hoffman has taught private 
piano lessons on a limited schedule for 
approximately three years.  She also 
enjoys playing the piano and teaching 
music at the Williamsburg Pre-School 
for Special Children and at the 
Williamsburg area Day Care Center. She 
is an accomplished organist and during 
the summer she has been organist for 
St. Bede's Church. 

As further proof of her musical 
versatility, Mrs. Hoffman has sung in 
the junior high school chorus and 

senior high school choir and has also 
sung in the University of Maryland 
Chamber Chorus.  She is a solo singer 
in the St. Bede's Church choir at the 
present time. 

Mrs. Hoffman started her college 
studies at the University of Maryland 
and transferred to William and Mary in 
the middle of her sophomore year.  She 
is now a member of Delta Omicron, 
women's honorary musical society at 
William and Mary, and will give her 
senior recital on April 28 at the 
Campus Center Ballroom. Her post¬ 
graduate plans are to attend the 
graduate school of a college or univer¬ 
sity with a concentration in either 
piano or composition. 

The Frances Van Der Meid Smith 
Scholarship is made available to a 
rising junior or senior concentrating 
in music by Mrs. Arthur A. Smith, a 
resident of La Jolla, Calif., who has 
consistently supported the cause of 
good music. 

President's Calendar 
President Thomas A. Graves, Jr., 

will meet with alumni in the following 
cities: Cleveland, Oct. 23; Detroit, 
Oct. 24; and Chicago, Oct. 25. 

He will attend the Phi Beta Kappa 
Associates dinner-meeting at the Har¬ 
vard Club in New York City on Oct. 26. 

James F. Betts of Richmond, presi¬ 
dent of The Life Insurance Company of 
Virginia, has been elected to the Board 
of Directors of the Sponsors of William 
and Mary's School of Business Adminis¬ 
tration. 

Mr. Betts became a full-time life 
insurance agent at age 19.  Following 
two years of military service, he 
followed up his previous night school 
studies at Washington University and 
William and Mary by returning to 
Washington University where he received 
his A.B. degree in 1957.  In 1963 he 
became agency manager in Richmond for 
New England Mutual Life Insurance 
Company and by 1972 had become senior 
vice president of agency operations at 
New England's home office in Boston. 
Mr. Betts assumed his present position 
in September. 

The Sponsors' Board, which assists 
the School of Business Administration 
with advice and private fund raising, 
consists of 19 members. Chairman is 
Thomas Roy Jones, former chairman of 
the board of Schlumberger, Limited; 
vice chairman is George M. Walters, 
executive vice president of Reynolds 
Metals Company. Dean Charles L. 
Quittmeyer of the School of Business 
Administration is secretary and 
treasurer. 

Other members of the Board are: 
L. C. Ackerman, group vice president, 
Questor Corporation; William E. Allaun, 
Jr., president, Bulkeley Corporation; 
August A. Busch III, executive vice 
president, Anheuser-Busch, Inc.; Roy R. 
Charles, president, Crestwood Company; 
Duncan M. Cocke, senior vice president. 
Colonial Williamsburg Foundation; W. 
Brooks George, chairman of the board. 
House of Edgeworth; Henry Clay 
Hofheimer II, chairman of the board, 
Virginia Real Estate Investment Trust; 
Harrison Hubard, vice president, 
Virginia Electric and Power Company; 
Daniel C. Lewis, vice president, 
Chesapeake Corporation of Virginia; 
Raymond A. Mason, president, Legg, 
Mason § Company, Inc.; Walter G. Mason, 
chairman of the board, Mason § Lee, 
Inc.; C. Coleman McGehee, chairman of 
the board-elect. First § Merchants 
Corporation; B. M. Miliner, partner, 
Marshall, Blalock, Gamer § Millner; 
D. Hillsdon Ryan, chairman, Ryan Enter¬ 
prises; and Hays T. Watkins, chairman 
of the board. The Chessie System, Inc. 

Impromptu Football 
The annual Administration-Bishop 

Madison Society football game will be 
held Sunday, Oct. 21, at 2 p.m. on the 
intramural playing field near William 
and Mary Hall. 

The line-up for the administration 
is expected to include James C. 
Livingston, George R. Healy, Barry 
Fratkin, Les Hooker, Rex Tillotson, 
James S. Kelly, Carson Barnes, Warren 
Heemann, and others.  Because the 
society is secret, names of Bishop 
Madison's men will not be announced 
prior to the game. Coach for the 
administration is Dean Olson. 

The undefeated Bishop Madison team 
will be putting its 100-year record on 
the line.  Last year's game ended in a 
0-0 tie with the administration on the 
Bishop Madison team's 2 yard line. 

Reading Program Meets 
The College-Wide Reading Program 

will meet Thursday, Oct. 18, at 
7:30 p.m. in Room D of the Campus 
Center. 



Visiting Scholars to Lecture 

Stephen Freeman 

Two lecturers in the field of 
language will speak at the College next 
week as part of the current Visiting 
Scholars Lecture Series. 

Stephen A. Freeman, director emeri¬ 
tus of the language schools at Middle- 
bury College, will speak Monday, 
October 22, and John A. Searle, profes¬ 
sor of philosophy at the Univeristy of 
California at Berkeley, is scheduled to 
speak Wednesday, October 24. Both 
lectures, to be held in the Campus 
Center theatre, are arranged in cooper¬ 
ation with the Univeristy Center in 
Virginia, Inc. 

Mr. Freeman will speak on "Foreign 
Languages for the 1970's" at 8 p.m. on 
Monday. Mr. Searle's lecture, 
scheduled for 4 p.m. on Wednesday, is 
entitled, "The Uses of Language." 

Mr. Freeman joined the Middlebury 
faculty in 1925 and retired in 1970 
after 45 years of service to the 
College.  During that time he served 
as acting president of Middlebury in 
1941, 1942, and 1952, and was vice 
president from 1943-63. He became 
director of the language schools in 
1946. 

John Searle 

One of the nation's pioneers in the 
teaching of foreign languages, Mr. 
Freeman was a consultant to the 
Institute of International Education on 
foreign study abroad for four years. 
He holds honorary degrees from the 
University of Vermont, Norwich Univer¬ 
sity, McGill University, Dickinson 
College and Middlebury. The French 
Government made him a Commandeur a 
1'Ordre des Palmes Academiques and 
Chevalier de la Legion d'Honneur. He 
is the author of several books and 
articles on foreign language teaching. 

Mr. Searle was a Rhodes Scholar at 
Oxford Univeristy where he received 
his doctorate. He joined the Berkeley 
faculty in 1959. A former member of 
several national commissions on student 
unrest, he has been moderator of "World 
Press," a weekly national educational 
television program on the Public Broad¬ 
casting System, since 1972. 

Specializing in the philosophy of 
languages and social philosophy, Mr. 
Searle is the author of three books 
entitled Speech Acts, An Essay in the 
Philosophy of Language,  The Campus War, 
and The Philosophy of Language. 

Thirteen 1974-75 Scholarships to Africa Available 
For the 1974-75 academic year, 

approximately 13 scholarships will be 
available for graduate students and 
young professionals to study or do 
research for one academic year in one 
of the following countries: Algeria, 
Cameroon, Ethiopia, Ghana, Liberia, 
Nigeria, or Tanzania.  In addition, 
grants may also be available to Kenya, 
Morocco and Tunisia. 

Ten grants will be provided under 
the Fulbright-Hays Program of the 
Department of State, and three will be 
offered under a program sponsored by 
the International Telephone and Tele¬ 
graph Corporation. All grants include 
maintenance for one academic year for 
the grantee, round-trip international 
transportation, and health and accident 
insurance. 

Candidates may apply to one country 
only, but may list two alternate 
country choices. A separate Statement 
of Proposed Study is required for each 
country listed. 

Applicants must hold a bachelor's 
degree or its equivalent by the begin¬ 
ning date of the grant, must be U.S. 
citizens at the time of application, 
where applicable have language profici¬ 
ency sufficient to carry out the pro¬ 
posed project, and must be in good 
health. 

Information and application forms 
for enrolled students may be obtained 
from Fulbright Program Adviser Gary 
A. Smith, Washington 106B, Ext. 424. 
The deadline for receipt of completed 
applications in Mr. Smith's office is 
November 5. 

Students to Sing Operas 
The Peninsula Civic Opera Company 

will use considerable campus talent 
this spring in a performance of two 
operas slated for March 1 and 2 at the 
Bethel High School, Hampton. 

Patricia Little, wife of law student 
Robert Little, will sing the title role 
in "The Secret of Susanna" by Wolf- 
Ferrari. Mrs. Little is a music 
teacher at Walsingham Academy in 
Williamsburg. 

The other two roles in the opera. 
Count Gil and Sante, will be played by 
Donald Zuckerman, a sophomore from 
Winchester, and Frank Hankey, also a 
sophomore, from McLean. The two will 
interchange the roles. 

Virginia Nichols, mezzo soprano, a 
senior from Pittsburgh, will portray 
Mama Lucia in Mascagni's "Cavalleria 
Rusticana." 

All singers are students of Robin 
Roark of the Music Department. 

Ferguson Seminar Set 
The Ferguson Seminar in Publishing, 

a biennial event given in honor of the 
late William Cross Ferguson, a 1916 
alumnus of the College, will be held 
Thursday and Friday, November 15-16. 

The 1973 seminar is designed to 
introduce upperlevel college students 
from across Virginia to the general 
nature of book publishing and to the 
prospects for a career in book editing, 
design and production, and sales and 
marketing. Norman S. Fiering, lecturer 
in history, is director of the seminar. 

Northrop Frye, professor at the Uni¬ 
versity of Toronto, will give the open¬ 
ing lecture Thursday at 8:15 p.m. in 
the Campus Center Ballroom. The dis¬ 
tinguished author and critic will speak 
on "The Renaissance of Books." The 
morning lecture is open to the public. 

The session on Friday, entitled 
"Varieties of Publishing," at 
9-11:45 a.m.. Campus Center, Rooms A, 
B, C, and D, will include:  Pace 
Barnes, senior editor. General Books, 
Holt, Rinehart and Winston, Inc.; 
Ronald Busch, vice president of market¬ 
ing and corporate development. Bantam 
Books, Inc.; David Home, director. The 
University Press of New England; and 
Bertrand W. Lummus, editor. College and 
Professional Division, Macmillan Pub¬ 
lishing Co., Inc. 

Friday afternoon sessions include: 
"The Work of the Copy Editor," Campus 
Center, Rooms A, B, C, and D, 
1:15-2 p.m., Catharine Seybold, senior 
manuscript editor. The University of 
Chicago Press; and "Production and 
Design," 2-3:30 p.m., Joyce Kachergis, 
production and design manager. The Uni¬ 
versity of North Carolina Press, and 
Richard Stinely, assistant director of 
publications. Colonial Williamsburg 
Foundation. 

The final session Friday, a panel 
discussion on "A Career in Publishing," 
will be held in the Sit 'N Bull Room 
from 3:45-5 p.m. Panelists include: 
Diggory Venn, director, Radcliffe 
College Publishing Procedures Course, 
and the consultants from the morning 
and afternoon sessions. 

In conjunction with the seminar, 
Swem Library will exhibit the winning 
books of the 1972 Southern and Mid¬ 
western Book Competition, a collection 
of approximately 40 books chosen for 
excellence in design and typography. 
The exhibit will be open from Thursday, 
November 1, to Friday, November 30 
(8 a.m.-5 p.m. Monday-Friday and 
9 a.m.-l p.m. Saturday). 

William and Mary students who are 
interested in attending must register 
for the Seminar.  Fifty applicants will 
be accepted. Applications, available 
at the Circulation Desk in Swem 
Library, will be accepted on a first- 
come, first-served basis. 

W&M News Mailing 
It has recently come to the atten¬ 

tion of the News Office that all per¬ 
manent employees are not receiving 
copies of the William and Mary News. 

A system is being developed to 
insure that a copy of the News  will be 
sent to each permanent employee's mail¬ 
ing address. However, it is incumbent 
on each employee to make certain that 
the Payroll Office is being informed of 
his current mailing address. This is 
not only for mailing the William and 
Mary News  but for essential tax infor¬ 
mation as well. 

Accordingly, it is requested that 
each permanent employee not currently 
receiving the News  at his mailing 
address, advise the Payroll Office in 
writing of his current mailing address. 



From: 

Official Memoranda 

Richard D. Cilley, M.D. 
Director of Student Health Service 

To: Members of the Student Body 

From perusal of the medical history admission forms, the 
medical personnel at the Student Health Center have noted that 
some students have reported that they have had neither mumps 
nor rubella (three-day measles, German measles, light measles) 
nor the vaccine for either disease. 

Mumps is a communicable disease usually contracted in 
childhood, in which case a person usually has permanent 
immunity. However, one may miss mumps in childhood but become 
infected as an adult'in which case one may be quite ill. The 
mumps vaccine produces good immunity. The Student Health 
Service recommends that if the student has had neither mumps 
nor the mumps vaccine, the student should consult his or her 
family physician for mumps vaccination. 

Rubella is not usually a serious communicable disease in 
children or adults. However, if a woman in her first three 
months of pregnancy contracts rubella, the baby may be born 
with malformations. Unfortunately, the vaccine may cause mal¬ 
formations, too, if given to a woman just previous to or 
during the first three months of pregnancy. Rubella can be 
confused easily with many skin rashes and, therefore, is 
diagnosed with difficulty.  For this reason it is recommended 
that all female students, whether or not they have had rubella 
and if they have not already been vaccinated against rubella, 
consult their family physicians regarding the advisability of 
rubella vaccination. 

These vaccinations can be given at the Student Health 
Center if one so elects but will have to be purchased by the 
student on prescription at a drug store before being adminis¬ 
tered here. 

Homecoming Calendar 
THURSDAY, OCTOBER 18 

6:00 p.m.  Order of the White Jacket Reception, CC Ballroom 
7:00     Order of the White Jacket Banquet, CC Ballroom 

FRIDAY, OCTOBER 19 

9:00 a.m. :00 p. 

10:00 

11:00 

5:00 

6:15 

7:45 
9:00 
9:15 

Registration and Ticket pickup until 5: 
Coffee and doughnuts, Alumni House 
Golf Tournament for Alumni and Spouses, Golden 
Horseshoe Course 
Campus Re-Orientation; Brief Campus Bus Tour to 
follow. Alumni House 

3:00 p.m. Varsity vs. Alumni Soccer Match, James Blair 
Terrace 
Sunset Parade with Queens Guard and Colonial 
Militia, Sunken Garden 
Class Cocktail Parties, Cash Bar, Williamsburg 
Lodge 
Alumni Annual Banquet, Williamsburg Lodge 
Homecoming Concert, William and Mary Hall 
Annual Meeting of the Society, Presentation of 
Alumni Medallions, Address by President Graves, 
Williamsburg Lodge, Virginia Room 

SATURDAY, OCTOBER 20 

8:00 a.m.  President's Reception and Continental Breakfast, 
President's House 

9:00     Registration and Ticket Pickup until 2:00 p.m.. 
Alumni House; Law School Alumni registration 
until 11:30 a.m., Marshall-Wythe School of Law 

10:00     Homecoming Parade, Duke of Gloucester Street 
10:30     Alumni Band Practice, Ewell Hall 
11:30     Luncheon on the Lawn until Kick-off, Alumni 

House 
12:00     Law School Association Luncheon, Campus Center 
2:00 p.m.  Football - William and Mary vs. Davidson, Gary 

Field 
4:30     "Fifth Quarter" Social Hour, Hospitality House 
7:45      Alumni Dinner, Williamsburg Lodge 
8:30      Homecoming Dance, William and Mary Hall 
9:00     Alumni Dance - BYOL, Williamsburg Lodge 

A coffee hour will be held for friends, parents, and alumni 
in the main lounge of Landrwn Hall following the homecoming 
football game. 

PEkSONNEL BULLETIN 
Change in Payday 

October 19, 1973, had been designated as the date for dis¬ 
tribution of paychecks because October 22, 1973, was a legal 
holiday. Veteran's Day.  Since the pay schedule for 1973 was 
distributed on November 9, 1972, November 11, 1973, has been 
declared the legal holiday for the celebration of Veteran's 
Day by Chapter 421 of the Acts of Assembly, 1973. Although 
October 22 would be the normal date to distribute paychecks, 
it has been decided that paychecks will be distributed 
October 19, 1973, in accordance with the prearranged pay 
schedule. 

November Holidays 
In November, there are three legal holidays for permanent 

classified State employees, these being General Election Day, 
Veteran's Day, and Thanksgiving Day. 

Election Day falls on Tuesday, November 6, Veterans Day on 
Sunday, November 11, and Thanksgiving Day on Thursday, 
November 22. 

Veteran's Day, November 11, is a legal holiday for per¬ 
manent classified employees. Since this date falls on Sunday 
in 1973, the holiday will be observed on Monday, November 12, 
1973. 

In accordance with previous holiday notices. Election Day 
and Veteran's Day should be given, as far as practicable, to 
members of each department.  It is recognized that certain 
services must be maintained in the various departments, but 
these services should be furnished on the holiday by a minimum 
number of employees. The responsibility for determining the 
number of employees rests with the department head.  It is not 
a decision to be made by the employees of the department. 

Following our custom of past years, all administrative 
offices of the College will be closed on Thursday, 
November 22, in observance of Thanksgiving Day. A leave slip 
is not required for the taking of this day as a holiday. 

A leave slip should be submitted to the Personnel Office 
for any permanent classified employee who takes leave on 
November 6 or November 12. Permanent classified employees who 
are required to work on either of these holidays should take 
the compensatory leave earned as soon thereafter as possible 
in order to avoid excessive leave accumulation. Hourly 
employees who work on either of these three holidays will be 
paid at their regular hourly rate. 

Job Opening 

The following position at the College is or will be vacant. 
Qualified employees who wish to be transferred to this posi¬ 
tion may receive additional information at the College Person¬ 
nel Office. The College of William and Mary is an Equal 
Opportunity Employer. Accordingly, women and minority 
employees are encouraged to apply for those positions for 
which they feel they are qualified. 

Clerk-Stenographer C 

Placement   Interviews 
A representative from each of the following graduate 

schools will be in the Office of Placement on the dates indi¬ 
cated.  Students wishing to interview with these schools 
should call Ext. 518 or 519.  Students may sign up for these 
interviews two weeks prior to the date the representative will 
be on campus: 

October 16    New York University School of Business - 
October 19    Vanderbilt University School of Law 
October 19    University of Virginia School of Law 
October 26    University of Richmond, T. C. Williams School 

of Law 
November 2    Duke University Medical Center 
November 5    Marshall-Wythe School of Law 
November 8    Council for Opportunity in Graduate Management 

Education (COGME) 
November 8    Drew University Graduate Schools 
November 28   Babson College 
November 30   Institute of Paralegal Training 
December 11   Wake Forest University, Babcock School of 

Business 



OFFICE OF DEVELOPMENT 
Instructors and Assistant Professors:  Opportunities Abroad 
1974-75, Institute of International Studies 

Teaching:  Interchange and one-way positions in Belgium/ 
Luxembourg, Denmark, Greece, Indonesia, Iran, Korea, Laos, 
United Kingdom, Republic of Vietnam. 

Summer Seminars:  In Germany for teachers of the German 
language; in Italy for teachers of classics 

Details and applications: Mrs. Neiman, Ext. 519 

Water Resources Research 

In its Fiscal Year 1975 program, the Office of Water 
Resources Research proposes to emphasize support of research 
in several areas, including the solving of energy and land use 
problems.  To allow sufficient time prior to July 1, 1974, for 
proposal review," contract negotiations, and transmittal to 
Congress for a 60-day period as required by the Act, it is 
requested that formal proposals be submitted so as to reach 
the Office of Water Resources Research by January 11, 1974 
(special proposals may be submitted at any time, but primary 
consideration for FY 1975 support will be given to those 
received by this date). 

The Diuguid Fellowships--A Developmental Program for Mature 

Women 

The Program:  This program is designed for women whose 
career and professional goals have been deferred because of 
marriage or other reasons. The fellowships make funds avail¬ 
able for one year of intensive retraining or concentrated 
study on a full-time or part-time basis. 

The fellowships are available to women who can demonstrate 
that a year of formal study, internship, or independent effort 
can benefit them directly in pursuit of significant careers. 
The program followed need not lead to an academic degree. 

Any woman who meets the following qualifications may apply: 
1. must be over 21 years of age and have had an interruption 
in her career.  2. must demonstrate financial need of the 
assistance.  3. must be a resident of the Southern region of 
the United States. 

Range of Stipends:  Stipends will range from $3,600 to 
$6,000 a year, depending upon the needs of the recipient. The 
stipends are made directly to the recipients. 

Fellowships are for one year and are not renewable or 
extendable. 

Graduate Fellowships for Black Students--Southern Fellowships 

Fund 

Graduate students, and black students in their senior year 
who wish to pursue postbaccalaureate degrees that will lead to 
the M.Ed., the M.B.A., the M.L.S., or the D.Ed, are eligible 
to apply. Applicants must be committed to careers in higher 
education. 

For all other disciplines in the Arts and Sciences leading 
to Ph.D.'s, persons may apply to the National Fellowships Fund 
at the same address. 

Stipends:  Fellowships for the first year of graduate study 
will carry a stipend of $2,800 on a 12-month basis, with 
supplements; fellowships for the second year, $3,100 on a 12- 
month basis with supplements.  Fellowships for the third year 
of graduate study and research, and for the dissertation year 
will carry stipends ranging from $3,500 to $5,100 on a 12- 
month basis, with supplements. 

Postdoctoral Resident Staff Fellowships--National Academy of 
Sciences 

Requirements:  Ph.D. degree and five to ten years of 
experience in any of the fields of natural sciences, social 
and behavioral sciences that are encompassed by the work of 
the Academy complex. 

Prospective applicants should contact Robert W. Johnston, 
associate executive officer. National Academy of Sciences, 
2101 Constitution Ave., Washington, D.C.  20418. 

Deadline: December 15, 1973. 

National Research Council - 1974 Research Associateship 
Program 

These programs provide opportunities for research in 
selected federal organizations for postdoctoral scientists. 
Through the Associateship program the well-equipped labora¬ 
tories are made more widely available to the scientific com¬ 
munity, and scientists who are appointed make significant con¬ 
tributions to the general research effort of the laboratories. 

Associateships are open to recent recipients of the doctor¬ 
ate and in some cases to senior investigators. Certain pro¬ 
grams are also open to non-U.S. citizens. 

Associateships are open in the following fields: Chemical, 
Engineering, Mathematical and Physical Sciences, Biological, 
Medical, and Behavioral Sciences, Atmospheric, Earth, and 
Space Sciences 

Deadline:  January 15, 1974; NASA:  January 15, May 15, 
September 15 

Information on specific laboratory openings is available 
in Mrs. Neiman's office, Ext. 519. 

National Endowment for the Humanities 

Research Grants: Projects involving original thought, 
basic research, and editing in the humanities and in 
those aspects of the social sciences that have human¬ 
istic content. Of particular interest: projects that 
relate to major issues of contemporary concern and 
contribute to the forthcoming Bicentennial. 
Deadline:  for projects beginning after August 1, 1974, 
November 19, 1973; for projects beginning after 
January 1, 1975, May 6, 1974 
Individuals who have an institutional affiliation must 
apply through their institutions. 

Youth Grants:  Supports humanities projects developed and 
conducted by students which have a specific purpose, 
clearly defined scope and identifiable end product. 
Projects may concern the design or conduct of an educa¬ 
tion program, study or research of a specific problem, 
or activities aimed at disseminating humanistic 
knowledge.  Individual awards are normally under $2,000 
while grants for new projects may range up to $10,000. 
Deadline:  November 15, 1973 

National Science Foundation 

Secondary School Student Science Training Program:  Summer 
science programs at academic institutions in which out¬ 
standing secondary school students are brought into 
direct contact with teachers and research scientists who 
can provide them with educational experiences in science 
and mathematics beyond those available in high school. 
Deadline: November 16, 1973.  (May be extended since 
guidelines are not yet available.) 

Student Originated Studies Program: Projects which are 
wholly student originated and student managed. The pro¬ 
gram aims to provide independent, self-directed study, 
and to demonstrate the effectiveness of cooperative 
studies as an adjunct to or replacement for formal 
course work. 
Previously addressed to undergraduates, will now be 
extended to groups of graduate students. The general 
requirement is that studies be conducted by multi- 
disciplinary groups and be concerned with problems of 
the physical, biological, or social environment. 
Deadline: November 30, 1973 

Regional Research Conferences in Mathematical Sciences: 
About a dozen five-day conferences will be held in the 
summer or fall, 1974: to stimulate and broaden mathe¬ 
matical research activity, particularly in regions of 
the country where such activity needs further develop¬ 
ment.  For further information regarding proposals 
write: Conference Board of the Mathematical Sciences, 
834 Joseph Henry Building, 2100 Pennsylvania Ave., N.W., 
Washington, D.C.  20037 
Deadline:  December 1, 1973 

American Council of Learned Societies 

Asian Research Grants: grants in areas of Chinese civili¬ 
zation prior to 1910 and South Asia relating to 
Bangladesh, Ceylon, India, Nepal, and Pakistan. Awards 
rarely exceed $10,000 and may range from short periods 
of time to at least 6 months of uninterrupted research. 
For applications write: Office of Fellowships and 
Grants, ACLS, 345 East 46th St., New York, N.Y.  10017 
Deadline: December 3, 1973 

Study Fellowships: To assist young humanistic scholars to 
enlarge their range of knowledge by studies inside or 
outside the humanities in disciplines other than their 
present specialization and which normally will employ a 
different methodology.  Social and natural scientists 
who wish to study a humanistic discipline are also 
eligible. Age limit: normally 36; preference to those 
who have taught two to three years after Ph.D. 
Stipend: will not exceed $10,000; Time: 6 months to 
1 year. 
Deadline:  November 1, 1973  (Address above.) 



Basic Grants Program at William and Mary 1973-74 Concert Series 
William and Mary is participating in 

a new financial aid program for 
students this year. 

The Basic Educational Opportunity 
Grant or Basic Grants program is avail¬ 
able to full-time freshmen for the cur¬ 
rent academic year.  It is sponsored by 
the Office of Education of the Depart¬ 
ment of Health, Education and Welfare. 

For the 1973-74 year $122 million is 
available to assist an estimated 
425,000 students.  The maximum award 
is $452. 

The amount of each student's 
expected family contribution and the 
amount of his award is determined on 
the basis of a formula developed by 
the Office of Education and applied 
consistently to all students who apply 
for a Basic Grant. 

Basic Grants, unlike loans, do not 
have to be repaid and may be used to 
cover a student's tuition, fees, room, 
board, books, supplies and miscel¬ 
laneous expenses. They are the "floor" 
of the assistance package available to 
eligible students. Other forms of 
student aid may be provided in addition 
to these grants. 

At William and-Mary the Basic Grants 
program has been added to the three 
currently existing student financial 
aid programs--the National Direct 
Student Loan, the Educational Opportun¬ 
ity Grant and the Work-Study programs. 

The Parents' Confidential Statement 
of the College Scholarship Service is 
used by the College in its considera¬ 
tion of the financial need of students 
applying for all financial aid programs 
with the exception of the Basic Grants 
program, according to E. Leon Looney, 

director of student aid.  Basic Grants 
applicants must complete a similar form 
provided by the American College Test¬ 
ing Service. 

Basic Grants forms were mailed this 
year to William and Mary freshmen who 
had completed PCS forms and who 
appeared to be eligible for the grants. 
Of the 56 applications received, 28 
have been completed and 28 are pending. 
The average award made so far is $250. 
Grants will be awarded in semester 
installments, according to Mr. Looney. 

The Basic Grants program is operat¬ 
ing on a reduction scale this year 
because it was not fully financed by 
Congress. When the appropriation is 
sufficient to fully-fund the program, 
students will receive grant assistance 
of $1400, less the amount the family 
can be expected to contribute for the 
postsecondary education of the 
student. No grant can, however, be 
more than one-half of a student's cost 
of attendance. The amount the family 
is expected to contribute may not 
exceed $1,150. 

The new Basic Grants program is 
designed to assist eligible students 
planning to enter colleges, univer¬ 
sities, community colleges, approved 
vocational and technical schools and 
hospital schools of nursing. 

Applications were mailed to all high 
school seniors this year and are avail¬ 
able from financial aid officers at 
institutions of postsecondary educa¬ 
tion, high school guidance counselors, 
post offices, State employment offices 
and county agricultural extension 
agents. 

Biology Lab Students Use Audio-Tutorial System 
Biology 101 students are trying out 

a new approach to a standard course 
requirement - the lab. 

The Biology Department recently 
obtained three carrels from Audio- 
Tutorial Systems with the aid of a 
grant from the National Science Founda¬ 
tion. 

The tutorial modules, located on the 
third floor of Millington Hall, are 
self-contained units which include 
slides of weekly laboratory exercises 
and are equipped with a set of head¬ 
phones through which students listen to 
tapes which accompany the slides. 

Some 45 students from the intro¬ 
ductory biology course are using the 
audio-tutorial system this semester on 
an experimental basis, according to 
Martin C. Mathes of the Biology Depart¬ 
ment. He and Marvin Freadman, a second 
year biology graduate student, are 
working with the students using the new 
procedure. 

"These students are using the same 
laboratory manual as those in the 
regular lab sessions and they will be 
evaluated on tests common to all 
biology 101 students so that we can 
determine the success of this 
approach," said Mr. Mathes.  "We are 
using the same format as in the regular 
labs, only the approach is different," 
he added. 

"The audio-tutorial unit allows for 
a variety of experiences," noted Mr. 
Mathes. To operate the unit, one 
simply selects the proper cassette and 
slides corresponding to the lab 
exercise, and slides appear on a screen 
in the unit along with tape - an audio 
which explains the slides in great 
detail for the student. 

"Rather than order the slides, we 
prepare our own materials which are 
tailored to our needs and emphasis," 
he said.  "The advantages of this kind 

of system," Mr. Mathes explained, "are 
that a student may go at his own pace 
and work out his own scheduling." By 
pressing a button a student may stop 
the procedure or back up to review a 
slide again and hear the explanation. 
He may also review past lab exercises 
if he wishes just by selecting the 
proper cassette.  Discussion sessions 
are also taped and may be reviewed 
using the carrel system. 

Students sign up to use the carrels 
on a time sheet posted outside the room 
in which the units are located. The 
self locking units are available daily 
excepting Fridays when the week's labs 
are set up. There are two demonstra¬ 
tion tables adjacent to the carrels 
equipped with microscopes, demonstra¬ 
tions and equipment for laboratory 
manipulations.  Students receive taped 
instructions which provide an 
opportunity to conduct selected 
experiments. 

The entire lab exercise should take 
a reduced amount of time, said Mr. 
Mathes. "We are not limited to only 
one approach by using these units, 
because we do have the demonstration 
tables set up and students will have 
approximately three regularly scheduled 
labs during the semester." 

"Although one may lose the more 
personal faculty-student contact with 
this kind of arrangement, we are trying 
to compensate for this fact," he said. 
"A special schedule of office hours has 
been set aside for these students. 
Individual consultation is available 
Wednesday and Thursday afternoons. 

"Discussion groups on the week's lab 
are held on Thursdays. At this time 
students may ask questions concerning 
the week's lab and quizzes and demon¬ 
strations will be given. Also each 
week students will be given work-study 
questions to answer in order to help 

Conductor Jacques Houtmann 

The William and Mary Concert Series 
will open its season Tuesday, Oct. 23, 
with the Richmond Symphony, Jacques 
Houtmann conducting. 

The concert will be held in Phi 
Beta Kappa Hall at 8:15 p.m. This is 
the first visit of the orchestra to 
Williamsburg. 

The program Tuesday evening will 
include Gustav Mahler's "Symphony 
No. 5 in C-sharp Minor," and the 
overture to "Euryanthe," by C. M. von 
Weber. There will be no intermission. 

Under the direction of Mr. Houtmann, 
who has served as conductor for orches¬ 
tras worldwide, the Richmond Symphony 
has come to be considered one of the 
finest metropolitan symphony orchestras 
in the country. A native of France, 
Mr. Houtmann has been cited for his 
extraordinary talent, spirit, versa¬ 
tility, radiance and communicative 
enthusiasm. Since he assumed the 
Symphony's music directorship in 1971, 
the organization has continually 
expanded to include a 200-voice chorus, 
and a full-time, fully professional 24- 
member Richmond Sinfonia. 

Other Concert Series offerings this 
season will include "Music from 
Marlboro," Tuesday, October 30, which 
will include a variety of seldom heard 
chamber music works, often combining 
piano, strings, woodwinds, and voice in 
a single concert. 

Pilar Lorengar, soprano with 
Berlin's Deutsche Oper, will be heard 
Feb. 14. Miss Lorengar has sung at La 
Scala, the Metropolitan Opera, Covent 
Garden, and many of Europe's most 
prestigious festivals. 

The Goldovsky Grand Opera Theatre, 
enthusiastically received in an earlier 
series performance of "La Boheme," 
returns March 5 with two one-act 
operas, Mozart's "The Impresario," and 
Menotti's "The Old Maid and the Thief." 

The season will close March 13 with 
a performance by The Harkness Ballet of 
New York. 

Details concerning the series should 
be addressed to Warren J. Green of the 
concert committee at the Campus Center. 

us evaluate this new laboratory 
approach," said Mr. Mathes. 

"We look on this as an experimental 
program," said Mr. Mathes.  "In the 
future, depending on the success of the 
approach, we may purchase additional 
carrels containing the audio-tutorial 
units and it may be an option for all 
biology 101 students." 
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THE CALENDAR 
TUESDAY, OCTOBER 16 

Government Department Keg Party: Botetourt Residences Unit 1, 3-6 p.m., 50tf, 
open to all students, faculty and staff 

SA Senate: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 
Catholic Mass: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. 
Wesley Foundation School of Religion, Bible Study: 526 Jamestown Rd., 7:30 p.m. 
Sociology Dept. Film on Criminology: CC, Rooms A&B, 7:30 p.m. 
German Club: Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 7:30 p.m. 
Fellowship of Christian Athletes: CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 
French Discussion Group: Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 9:30 p.m. 
Placement Office Interviews: M. B. Hariton & Company, Washington, D.C, 

accounting, staff accountant; Wallace Business Forms, Luray, and Chicago, 
111., business, economics, psychology, sociology, seeking students interested 
in sales and later sales management positions; Electronic Data Systems, 
Washington, D.C,-accounting, business, MBA, economics, English, history, 
math, physical education, (1) systems engineering development, (2) operations 
development program. (3) coroorate recruiter; New York University Graduate 

School of Business Administration, N.Y., N.Y., candidates for MBA program at NYU. 
Black Students Organization: Lodge 14, 8 p.m. 

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 17 
Panhenemc council: CC, Room C, 6:30 p.m. 
Circle K: CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m. 
Project-Plus Forum: Millington Aud., 7:30 p.m. 
Development Office: Swem, Rare Book Room, 7:30 p.m. 
English Department "Graduate Night": Wren 310, 7:30 p.m. 
W&M Theatre: Chekhov's "The Sea Gull," PBK, 8:15 p.m., $2 
Placement Office Interviews: Goodman & Company, Norfolk, accounting, st^f 

accountants 

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 18 
Christian Science Organization. CC, Green Room, 4:30 p.m. 
Episcopal Holy Communion: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 
German Cultural Series Film: "Deutschlandspiegel," Botetourt Residences Unit 5, 

Lobby, 8 p.m. 
Applied Science Colloquium: Morton Hall, Room 20, 8 p.m. 
Yates Dorm Program: "Psychological Services Program," by Frank Field, Yates 

Basement Lounge, 8 p.m. 
W&M Theatre: Chekhov's "The Sea Gull," PBK, 8:15 p.m., $2 
John Burley Jeffries Program Series: Dr. Coursen, Biology Dept., "The Process 

of Aging," Fraternity Complex Unit B, 9 p.m. 
French Discussion Group: Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 10 p.m. 
Placement Office Interviews: Arthur Young & Company, Richmond, accounting, 

staff accountants; Internal Revenue Service, Richmond, accounting, business, 
J.D., (1) attorney - estate tax, (2) internal revenue agent, (3) special 
agent, (4) revenue officer, (5) tax auditor; Coopers & Lybrand, Richmond, 
accounting, staff accountants 

FRIDAY, OCTOBER 19 
Yorktown Day Celebration: Memorial Wreath-Laying Ceremony, French cemetery, 

10 a.m.; Concert, York High School Falcon Band, Monument to the Alliance and 
Victory, 10:15 a.m.; Flag Presentation, Monument, 11 a.m.; Luncheon, Main St. 
near Monument; Military Parade, Battlefield, redoubts nine and ten, 2:30 p.m. 

Sunset Parade: Sunken Garden, 5 p.m. 
W&M Christian Fellowship: CC, Theatre, 6:30 p.m. 
Hillel; Temple Beth El, 7:30 p.m. 
Homecoming Concert: Trinidad Steel Band, W&M Hall, 8 p.m. 
W&M Theatre: Chekhov's "The Sea Gull," PBK, 8:15 p.m., $2 

SATURDAY, OCTOBER 20 
Breakfast for Alumni:    President's House, 8 a.m. 
Law School Admissions Test:    Millington Aud., 8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
Circle K:    Millington 117, 10 a.m. 
Organ Recital:    Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 
W&M Law School Association Fall Meeting and Luncheon:    CC, Ballroom, 11 a.m. 
Homecoming Luncheon:    Alumni  House, 11:30 a.m.; Blow Gym in case of rain 
Rugby Club:    Intramural Field, 1 p.m. 
Football:    W&M vs. Davidson, Cary Stadium, 2 p.m. 
SBA Reception for Law School Alumni and Friends:    CC, Ballroom, 4-6:30 p.m. 
MBA Reception:    CC, Theatre, 4 p.m. 
W&M Theatre:    Chekhov's "The Sea Gull," PBK, 8:15 p.m., $2 
Homecoming Dance:    W&M Hall, 9 p.m. 
BSO Dance:    CC, Ballroom, 9 p.m. 
Agape Coffee House:    Wesley Foundation, 526 Jamestown Rd., 9 p.m.-12 midnight 

SUNDAY, OCTOBER 21 
Administration-Flat Hat Football Game:    Intramural Field, 2'p.m. 
Baha'i Association:    CC, Gold Room, 3 p.m. 
Baptist Student Union:    244 South Boundary St., 5 p.m. 
SA Films:    "Funny Girl," W&M Hall, 7 p.m. 

"Ninotchka" (Garbo), W&M Hall, 9:30 p.m. 
Uncle Morris Coffee House:    Fraternity Complex Unit B, 9 p.m.-12 midnight 
German Discussion Group:    Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 9:30 p.m. 

MONDAY, OCTOBER 22 
Wonien's Varsity Tennis Match:    W&M vs. Old Dominion University, Adair*Courts, 

3:30 p.m. 
French Theatre and Poetry Discussion:    Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 

7:30 p.m. 
SA Speaker:    Sen. John Dal ton, "Higher Education in Virginia," CC, Ballroom, 

8 p.m. 
Visiting Scholar Lecture:    Stephen Freeman, CC, Theatre, 8 p.m. 

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 23 
English Department Film: Morton Hall, Room 20, 4 p.m. 
SA Senate: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 
Amateur Radio Club: CC, Green Room, 7 p.m. 
Catholic Mass: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. 
Wesley Foundation School of Religion, Bible Study: 526 Jamestown Rd., 7:30 p.n 
Lyon G. Tyler Historical Society: Miles Chappell, "Cigoli, Galileo, and 

Invidia," Andrews Lobby, 7:30 p.m. 
Fellowship of Christian Athletes: CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 
W&M Concert Series: Richmond Symphony Orchestra, PBK, 8:15 p.m. 
French Discussion Group: Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 9:30 p.m. 
Spanish Discussion Group: Botetourt Residences Unit 9, 10 p.m. 

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 24 
John Searle, CC, Theatre, 4 p.m. 
"Man - The Measure of All Things," Millington Aud., 

Visiting Scholar Lecture: 
Civilisation Series Film: 

4 p.m. 
Panhellenic Council: CC, Room C, 6:30 p.m. 
Spanish Discussion Group: Dr. Brush on "Latin America," Botetourt Residences 

Unit 9, 7 p.m. 
Circle K: CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m. 
Project Plus Forum: Millington Aud., 7:30 p.m. 

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 25 
Christian Science Organization: CC, Green Room, 4:30 p.m. 
Episcopal Holy Communion: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 
Visiting Scholar Lecture: Robert E. Hayden, "Development of Contemporary 

Poems," CC, Theatre, 8 p.m. 
German Cultural Series Film: "Deutschlandspiegel," Botetourt Residences Unit 5, 

Lobby, 8 p.m. 
Spanish Discussion Group: Botetourt Residences Unit 9, 10 p.m. 
French Discussion Group: Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 10 p.m. 

FRIDAY, OCTOBER 26 
W&M Faculty Club Cocktail Party: CC, Ballroom, 5:30 p.m. 
SA Film: "Gone With the Wind," W&M Hall, 7 p.m. 
Hillel: Temple Beth ET, 7:30 p.m. 
Civilisation Series Film: "Man - The Measure of All Things," Millington Aud., 

8 p.m. 
SATURDAY, OCTOBER 27 

Graduate Record Exam: Millington Aud., 8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
Graduate School Foreign Language Test: Rogers 100, 8 a.m.-2 p.m. 
Circle K: Millington 117, 10 a.m. 
Organ Recital: Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 
Rugby Club: Intramural Field, 1 p.m. 
Football: W&M vs. V.M.I., Cary Stadium, 1:30 p.m. 
Baha'i Fireside: CC, Room D, 6:30 p.m. 
Classical Auto Films: CC, Theatre, 8 p.m. 
Phi Mu Alpha Sinfonia Dance: CC, Ballroom, 8 p.m. 
Agape Coffee House: Wesley Foundation, 526 Jamestown Rd., 9 p.m.-12 midnight 

SUNDAY, OCTOBER 28 
PAD Legal Fraternity Symposium on Juvenile Law:    CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 3 p.m. 
Baha'i Association:    CC, Gold Room, 3 p.m. 
Collegium Musicum:    Verdehr-Renner Trio, CC, Ballroom, 4 p.m. 
Baptist Student Union:    244 S. Boundary St., 5 p.m. 
Films on China:    Millington Aud., 7 p.m. 
Uncle Morris Coffee House:    Fraternity Complex Unit B, 9 p.m.-12 midnight 
German Discussion Group:    Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 9:30 p.m. 

MONDAY, OCTOBER 29 
French Theatre and Poetry Discussion: 

7:30 p.m. 
411 Honors Project Performance 

Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 

Anne Weinheimer, PBK, 8:15 p.m. 

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 30 
Directors' Workshop Production: PBK, Lab Theatre, 4 p.m. 
SA Senate: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 
Catholic Mass: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. 
Wesley Foundation School of Religion, Bible Stucfy: 526 Jamestown Rd., 7:30 p.m. 
Fellowship of Christian Athletes: CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 
W&M Concert Series: Music from Marlboro, PBK, 8:15 p.m., $3 
French Discussion Group: Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 9:30 p.m. 

CLASSIFIED ADVERTISEMENTS 
FOB. SALjr 

Large brick home on College Terrace, 
within walking distance of College and 
Restoration.    3700 sq. ft. of living 
area plus basement.    Finest 1938 con¬ 
struction.    By owner, 229-1080. 

KUST0M Bass Amplifier, FENDER Sol id- 
State Echo-Reverb Unit, GARRARD Zero 
100 Turntable with base and cover. 
Contact:    Barrett H. Carson, 229-5668. 

Rambler Classic, 4-door, needs minor 
work, 1962, low mileage. Call Scott at 
229-0899.    Cheap. 

1968 Plymouth Satellite.    4-door. 
Equipped with radio, air conditioning, 
and power steering.    Has two new tires 
and battery with two years remaining on 
warranty.    Odometer shows about 60,000 
miles.   A bargain for $850.    Call A. W. 
Stewart at 229-0860 after 5:30 p.m. 
M-F or anytime Saturday or Sunday. 

1972 Honda CB 175, 3300 miles, 
luggage rack, padded sissy bar, 
2 helmets.    Call Lee, Ext. 205. 

Bicycle:    Boys 26" 5-speed with no 
rust.    Purchased during summer school. 
$70.    Apply Garage Apt., 401 By-Pass 
Rd., Williamsburg. 

15-foot Surfwind sailboat:    center 
board boat, 100 sq. ft. sail, lateen 
rig, new self bailer and mainsheet 
swivel cam cleat.    Comes with trailer 
and two life vests, plus flotation 
cushion.    Boat easily towed by small 
cars and very responsive in light and 
fresh breezes.    Planes easily.    $500. 
Call 220-0661 between 5 and 7 p.m. 

Brand new GE 4000 BTU air- 
conditioner.    Used only 1-1/2 months. 
Originally $109.    Best offer.    Call 
220-0686 after 5 p.m. 

1960 VW Bug, with '65 rebuilt 
engine, wide tires w/chrome reverse 
wheels, modern bucket interior, stereo 
tape de, •..    $200.    Call 220-1196 after 
7 p.m. 

Rabbit Coat:    Natural white rabbit, 
knee length, small  to medium size. 
$75.    Call 229-0001 

'72 Kawasaki 500.    Excellent condi¬ 
tion.    Less than 1,000 miles.    $800. 
Call Dave Hill at Ext. 534 or 220-9808 

Ham Transceiver Model Swan 350-C 
with power supply.    $345.    Also, auto¬ 
mobile 8-track tape deck with fine tune 
control, mint shape.    $30.    P.O. Box 
2044, Williamsburg.    Paul Supan. 

FOR RENT 
Hatteras, N.C    Rent new 3 bedroom 

house, 400'  from beach.    Kitchen com¬ 
plete with dishwasher.    Heated.    Near 
Avon fishing pier.    $115/week or $80 
for 4 days.    Families Only.    Call 
229-7452 or call collect 
1-919-995-5252 or 995-3816. 

2 BR unfurnished apartment.    $95 per 
month.    Call 229-8984 after 5 p.m. 

House with three bedrooms and two 
baths.    Completely furnished.- Large 
yard.    Ten minutes from campus by car. 
$250 per month.    Call 229-3462 or 
229-4881. 

WANTED 
Ride from Beaconsdale area of 

Newport News to William and Mary.    I 
have a car and would like to share 
driving.    Contact Louise Ramey, 
595-6253. 

Collector seeks United States and 
Canadian coins.    Call evenings for 
appraisal and fair offer.    220-0230. 

FOUND 
Ladles Timex watch.    Gold frame, 

black strap.    Found behind College 
Apartments.    The owner should contact 
the News Office, Ext. 331 or 371. 
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